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The Quakers in Neath

Friends' Meeting House

There were Friends - or Quakers as they are better known - in Neath as early
as the mid-1650s, soon after the sect was originally founded. Following carly
success. however, the severe persecution to which they were subjected by the
state from 1660 to 1689 and the large scale immigration which resulted
sharply reduced their numbers. Only as a consequence of the Industrial



Revolution of the late 18th century and the arrival in the Neath-Swansea area
of a number of in-migrating Cornish Quaker families, attracted to the nascent
industries, was there a vigorous upsurge of fresh enthusiasm. Symptomatic
of this revival was the purchase from Lady Molly Mackworth of land near
Neath castle by the Neath Quakers on which to build their own meeting-
house, which was opened in July 1801. Like all Quaker meeting-houses. it is
a plain, simple edifice. For the Religious Census of 1851, it was certified as
being able to seat 154 persons and measuring 696 sq.feet on the ground floor
and 264 sq. feet in the galleries. Although it was re-furbished in the 1870s,
it remains very much the same sort of building that it has always been. Like
most Quaker meeting-houses, it has two sets of bare pews facing one another.,
and it contains no altar or pulpit, and none of the adornments usually
associated with churches or chapels.

There were no more than about 40-50 Quakers in Neath in the 19th century,
but they exercised an influence on contemporary religious, moral, industrial,
social and philanthropic activity wholly disproportionate to their number. In
their midst they included exceptionally gifted and energetic people, like the
families of Price, Fox, Tregelles and Waring, who made an enormous
contribution to the society of the time. Their memorial stones are still to be
seen in the surviving gravevard adjacent to the meeting-house.

The most outstanding of the Neath Quakers was Joseph Tregelles Price
(1754-1854). Manager of the famous Neath Abbey Iron Works in succession
to his father, he was a leading figure in the field of industry and science, an
enthusiast for improved communication by water, road and rail, and a
generous patron of education and philanthropy. Above all, perhaps, he was
a trail-breaking pioneer in the quest for international peace and domestic
Concord. His life-work typified Quaker ideals at their most sublime. The
house in which he lived, now adorned with a commemorative plaque, still

stands in Neath Abbey village.
Glanmor Williams
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Annual General Meeting, Neath, 20th October 2001

43

44

4.5

4.6

4.7

Minutes

Chairman’s Welcome
The Chairman welcomed members to the meeting.

Apologies
Apologies were received from: Richard Williams, Donald and Patricia
Moore, Nia Rhosier, John Wheeler, Christopher Stell, Margaret Hughes,
Malcolm Jefferies, David Gilman

Minutes of the AGM held on 21/10/2000
The minutes were passed.

Secretary’s Report
The Spring Meeting had to be cancelled because of the Foot and Mouth
epidemic. The Llangefni meeting has been rearranged for Saturday 18th May
2002. Mrs Margaret Hughes has kindly agreed to organise the meeting again.
The meeting in Bala has been postponed for a year,
Next year's AGM will be held in Blaenafon and is being organised by Mr
John Freer. It will probably be slightly earlier than usual (possibly in
September) but the date is yet to be finalised.
Education Pack - CAPEL has been working with Jennifer Davies and a
company called ESIS to produce a Wales-wide education pack for 7-11 year
olds. The Executive thanked Muriel Bowen-Evans and Dr Huw Owen for all
their work in taking this forward. CAPEL is in the process of applying for a
grant from the National Lottery to fund this project.
Grant Leaflet - A sub-committee has been set up to compile a grant leaflet in
partnership with The Religious Buildings Trust of Wales. It is hoped this
will be completed early in the new year.
The Website - Work is nearly finished on the re-vamped website and it
should be up and running by Christmas.
Family History Fairs - CAPEL has shown its exhibition and had a stall at 4
Family History Society Fairs this year. A great deal of interest has been
shown towards the Society and the plight of chapels at these events. It has
definitely been very worth while attending these fairs. Thanks were given to
everyone who helped with the transportation of the exhibition and all those
who helped on the stalls.
Exhibition - Because these events have been such a success, it has been
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suggested that perhaps it is now time to update our current exhibition which
was originally made to commemorate Capel’'s 10th Anniversary. The
Executive will be working on this in the coming year.
Christmas and Greeting Cards - It was announced that a selection of
Christmas and Greeting cards would be on sale from the end of November.
The images are by Cefyn Burgess and depict Carmel Chapel, Conwy, Capel
Cemmais, Mid-Wales, Tabernacle Chapel, Pontypridd, Salem Chapel,
Cardiff.

Treasurer’s Report
The Treasurer reported that membership remained pretty constant at 287.
The Investment Account stands at £8432 and the Current Account at £4941.
Thanks were given to Kevin Matthias and Ruthin Record Office for their
assistance with the accounts.

Chairman’s Report
The Chairman announced that it had been a busy year for the Executive
Committee with the new projects demanding a lot of time from those
involved. He thanked everyone for their work.

Election of Officers and Committee Members
It was agreed that all officers and committee members should continue in
their roles.

Any Other Business
The Committee was asked whether there had been any television
appearances by members this year. Dr Huw Owen responded that he had
been interviewed for Heno. There have also been notices in the press in
North and South Wales promoting CAPEL and its events.
The Secretary announced that she will be standing down at the next AGM.

Following the business meeting, Sir Glanmor Williams gave an enthralling talk on
"The Quakers in Neath', a summary of which is printed in this issue. Then afier lunch
in the Old Town Hall next door, the members walked to the Quaker Meeting House
near the castle, but unfortunately were not able to view the interior. We visited in turn
the striking 20th century red brick Neath Mission Hall and the stone built mid-
Victorian Maesyrhaf Chapel, which in 1995 had celebrated the tercentenary of the
Independent cause in Neath. On to the gothic United Methodist Church, opened in
September 1914 after the merging of three varying strands of Wesleyan Methodism
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suggested that perhaps it is now time to update our current exhibition which
was originally made to commemorate Capel’s 10th Anniversary. The
Executive will be working on this in the coming year.

4.8  Christmas and Greeting Cards - It was announced that a selection of
Christmas and Greeting cards would be on sale from the end of November.
The images are by Cefyn Burgess and depict Carmel Chapel, Conwy, Capel
Cemmais, Mid-Wales, Tabernacle Chapel, Pontypridd, Salem Chapel,
Cardiff.

5. Treasurer’s Report
The Treasurer reported that membership remained pretty constant at 287.
The Investment Account stands at £8432 and the Current Account at £4941.
Thanks were given to Kevin Matthias and Ruthin Record Office for their
assistance with the accounts.

6. Chairman’s Report
The Chairman announced that it had been a busy year for the Executive
Committee with the new projects demanding a lot of time from those
involved. He thanked everyone for their work.

7. Election of Officers and Committee Members
It was agreed that all officers and committee members should continue in
their roles.

8. Any Other Business
The Committee was asked whether there had been any television
appearances by members this year, Dr Huw Owen responded that he had
been interviewed for Heno. There have also been notices in the press in
North and South Wales promoting CAPEL and its events.
The Secretary announced that she will be standing down at the next AGM.

Following the business meeting, Sir Glanmor Williams gave an enthralling talk on
"The Quakers in Neath', a summary of which 1s printed in this issue. Then after lunch
in the Old Town Hall next door, the members walked to the Quaker Meeting House
near the castle, but unfortunately were not able to view the interior. We visited in turn
the striking 20th century red brick Neath Mission Hall and the stone built mid-
Victorian Maesyrhaf Chapel, which in 1995 had celebrated the tercentenary of the
Independent cause in Neath. On to the gothic United Methodist Church, opened in
September 1914 afier the merging of three varying strands of Wesleyan Methodism
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in the town and known locally as the Penny Brick Church on account of the method
used to collect funds to erect the chapel. The tour ended with tea at the splendid
Orchard Place English Baptist Church, which was built in 1871 and is now
embarking on an ambitious scheme to provide access to all parts of the church for the
disabled.

Cyfarfod Cyffredinol Blynyddol, Castell Nedd, Hydref 2001
Cofnodion

1. Croeso'r Cadeirydd
Croesawodd y Cadeirydd yr aelodau i'r cyfarfod.

2. Ymddiheuriadau
Derbyniwyd ymddiheuriadau oddi wrth: Richard Williams, Donald a Patricia
Moore, Nia Rhosier, John Wheeler, Christopher Sell, Margaret Hughes,
Malcolm Jefferies a David Gilman.

3. Cofnodion y Cyfarfod Blynyddol a gynhaliwyd 21 Hydref 2000
Derbyniwyd y cofnodion.

4. Adroddiad yr Ysgrifennydd

4.1  Methwyd 4 chynnal Cyfarfod y Gwanwyn eleni o achos clefyd y traed a'r genau
ym Mén. Penderfynwyd gohirior cyfarfod am flwyddyn a chwrdd yn Llangefni
ar ddydd Sadwrn 18 Mai 2002. Yr oedd Mrs Margaret Hughes wedi
cydsynio'n garedig i drefnu'r cyfarfod unwaith eto. Penderfynwyd gohirio am
flwyddyn y cyfarfod y bwriedid ei gynnal yn y Bala.

4.2 Cynhelir y Cyfarfod Blynyddol y flwyddyn nesaf ym Mlaenafon ac fe'i drefnir
gan Mr John Freer. Disgwylir ei gynnal ychydig yn gynharach nag arfer, efallai
ym mis Medi, ond ni chafwyd dyddiad pendant eto.

43  Pecyn Addysg. Bu CAPEL yn cydweithio gyda Jennifer Davies a chwmni ESIS
i gynhyrchu pecyn addysgol ar gyfer plant o 7 1 11 oed ledled Cymru.
Diolchodd y Pwyllgor Gwaith i Muriel Bowen Evans a Huw Owen am eu
llafur yn dwyn v prosiect yma yn ei flaen. Y mae CAPEL yn y broses o wneud
cais am grant oddi wrth y Lotri Genedlaethol i ariannu'r prosiect.

44  Taflen Grantiau, Ffurfiwyd is-bwyllgor 1 gydweithio gydag Ymddiriedolaeth
Addoldai Cymru i baratoi taflen wybodaeth i gapeli ar grantiau, Gobeithir
gallu gwblhau'r gwaith yn fuan yn y flwyddvn newydd.






